

GAS IS NOT GREEN: WHY GAS DOES NOT BELONG IN A CANADIAN SUSTAINABLE FINANCE TAXONOMY

April 2024



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Author:

Julie Segal | Senior Program Manager, Climate Finance, Environmental Defence

Research:

Alex Walker | Program Manager, Climate Finance, Environmental Defence

Editors:

Keith Brooks | Programs Director, Environmental Defence

Alex Ross | Communications Manager, Environmental Defence

Graphic design:

Amanda Colvin | Melontree Studios

Does Anyone Think that Gas is Green?

Certain members within the Canadian government and the financial sector have advocated to label oil and gasrelated investments as sustainable, contrary to the counsel of international energy economists, climate specialists, and scientists¹ ². This report explores why investments in 'natural' gas are incompatible with limiting global warming to below 1.5 degrees Celsius and therefore should not be designated as a sustainable investment.

Background - What is this Taxonomy?

In 2021, the Canadian government tasked a Sustainable Finance Action Council (SFAC) to recommend parameters for a taxonomy that would define and label which projects or investments credibly align with achieving net-zero emissions by 2050. Its goal would be to mobilize private investment for the government's 2030 and 2050 climate commitments³ ⁴, draw positive attention to sustainable projects to increase investments, and provide clarity to help investors avoid greenwashing from unsustainable projects.

In 2023, SFAC released its recommendations in a Taxonomy Roadmap report. The report noted that coal, new oil fields, and industrial projects that fail to significantly reduce emissions should be ineligible for the

sustainability label.⁵ The group recommended that any eligible project must establish a net-zero transition plan that is grounded in science, including emission reductions targets for 2030 aligned with achieving net-zero emissions by 2050. Eligible projects must contribute to long-term efforts to limit global warming to below 1.5 degrees Celsius. While criteria for the qualifying industries and projects is still under review, there is concern about potential inclusion of 'natural' gas under the sustainability label.⁶

Introducing The 'Natural' Polluting Greenhouse Gas

'Natural' gas, despite its innocuous nickname⁷, is a fossil fuel and non-renewable resource. It contributes significantly to global warming and climate change. Between 85-95 per cent of 'natural' gas is methane, combined with other hydrocarbons including ethane, propane and butane. Methane has a global warming potential 83 to 87 times greater than carbon dioxide over a 20-year period.⁸ It is responsible for 30 per cent of the current global temperature rise to date and over 14 per cent of Canada's annual greenhouse gas emissions.⁹

During the transportation of 'natural' gas, significant methane leaks often occur. When burned, it creates carbondioxide – meaning throughout its production and use, it contributes various forms of harmful greenhouse gasses. Given the potent global warming potential of methane and the

frequency of methane leaks during transportation, the full lifecycle emissions from 'natural' gas can exceed the emissions from coal.¹⁰

Methane 'Natural' Gas Should Not Receive the Sustainability Label

The proposed sustainability labelling system, known as a taxonomy, aims to clarify which investments align with Canada succeeding on its climate commitments.

However, to credibly deliver on this goal, the determination of whether a project or industry is deemed 'sustainable' or 'not' must reflect leading scientific and economic analyses related to limiting global warming below 1.5 degrees Celsius. Activities related to the extraction, use, and export of 'natural' gas are not aligned. Including 'natural' gas in the sustainability label would invalidate the taxonomy's credibility and utility.

Climate change is made worse by 'natural' gas – there is no such thing as 'green' gas

There are three main commercial stages of 'natural' gas within Canada: the extraction and production, use for energy, and export and transportation for sale. Despite gas not being sustainable nor aligned with climate action at any of these commercial stages, Canadian oil and gas companies

have made efforts to advocate that 'natural' gas should be considered sustainable.¹¹

First, regarding production, the International Energy Agency clearly states "no new oil and gas fields [can be] approved for development"¹² in the scenario that limit global warming below 1.5-degrees. The extraction and processing of oil and gas is the largest source of emissions in Canada¹³, and is a major reason Canada has failed to meet historical emission reduction targets.¹⁴ At a provincial level, such as in British Columbia, ongoing 'natural' gas extraction is similarly responsible for undelivered climate commitments.¹⁵

Second, the use of 'natural' gas in Canada occurs primarily through combusting gas for power generation, heating, or industrial purposes. This stage of activity is also not aligned with climate action, since 'natural' gas creates carbon dioxide when combusted. In Ontario for example, electricity sector emissions have significantly risen in recent years due to tripled usage of 'natural' gas, and are projected to increase 400 per cent by 2030 due to this increased reliance. 16 New policies across the country aim to reduce emissions by limiting 'natural' gas use in electricity and heating. For example, the forthcoming Clean Electricity Regulations effectively direct the phase out of 'natural' gas in power generation.17 For heating, similarly, cities including Montreal and Nanaimo are banning gas connections for new construction of homes. 18 19

Third, the exportation and sale of 'natural' gas is likewise not sustainable. Yet within the Canadian taxonomy, the export and sale of 'natural' gas has the largest risk of being deceptively labelled as sustainable.

A common argument from interest groups such as the Canadian Association of Petroleum Producers is that exporting liquified 'natural' gas (LNG) to Asian countries would displace global use of coal.²⁰ However, exporting LNG from Canada to Asia is shown to have overall negative impacts on climate action, increasing emissions both in Canada and globally. Exporting LNG is more likely to displace new renewables than to displace existing coal.21 And furthermore, coal-fired electricity within China results in up to 18.5 per cent fewer emissions than LNG exported from British Columbia to Asia.22

The high emissions from transported LNG are in part due to methane leaks, known as fugitive emissions, during the export process. These methane leaks are usually underreported²³, and have been demonstrated to be over seventimes higher than officially reported numbers.²⁴ Considering these underreported leaks, exported LNG may be even worse than existing research suggests when compared with coal.

Each of the three commercial stages of 'natural' gas – extraction and processing (i.e. upstream greenfield projects), use in power generation for space heating or industry (i.e. downstream infrastructure and utilities), and export and transportation – are not sustainable. Each stage results in emissions that are inconsistent with limiting warming below 1.5-degrees, and should therefore not be eligible for the sustainable finance label.

Including 'natural' gas would squash the Taxonomy's international credibility

Canada frequently positions itself as a global climate leader, including on climate finance²⁵, and hopes to attract international investment for a green economy.²⁶ Delivering a sustainable finance label that is inconsistent with the goals of the Paris Agreement would be a step in the wrong direction. Decision makers overseeing a Canadian taxonomy have a responsibility to ensure the label only applies to projects that are truly aligned with climate goals.

'Natural' gas extraction and transportation are ineligible under nearly every global sustainable finance labelling system, including in the European Union and other key trading partners of Canada.²⁷ The European Union faced legal suits for including nuclear and 'natural' gas power generation under its green label.²⁸ Youth climate activists like Greta Thunberg shamed the European Parliament for including 'natural' gas for power generation, tweeting "#NotMyTaxonomy".²⁹ Canadian decision makers should note this

negative public response when considering inclusions in a Canadian taxonomy.

In the scenarios to limit warming below 1.5 degrees, "there are no new oil and gas fields approved for development"³⁰, and global demand for oil and 'natural' gas would plateau then decline.³¹ Experts highlight that wealthy countries like Canada have to cut output of oil and gas by 74 per cent by 2030 and end production by 2034.³²

To maintain international credibility of a Canadian taxonomy, decision makers have a responsibility to ensure eligible projects truthfully align with limiting warming below 1.5-degrees.

Labelling 'natural' gas as sustainable would be inconsistent with the global principle to Do No Significant Harm

Under global taxonomies like that of the European Union, a project or investment labelled sustainable has an obligation to 'do no significant harm' (DNSH) to other environmental and social factors.³³ In Canada, it is similarly recommended that "if a project violates the DNSH criteria, it would be ineligible for taxonomy financing. For example, a project categorized as green, which causes significant (non-climate) environmental damage, would be ineligible."³⁴

Further investments in 'natural' gas would create social harms. Respecting workers and communities (i.e., pursuing a just transition) requires being clear and transparent about the transition away from oil and gas that is inevitable to maintain a safer climate. A just transition in Canada means implementing a managed phase out of fossil fuels.³⁵

A Taxonomy in Canada must respect the rights of Indigenous peoples and comply with the United Nations
Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples Act. Historically in Canada, gas projects have created harm to Indigenous communities, disrespecting rights, land and title. For example, the Coastal Gas Link Pipeline related to the Kitimat export facility has caused significant harm and proceeded without the consent of Wet'suwet'en hereditary leaders.

Stranded assets occur when a project or investment loses its value earlier than expected. Canada faces over \$100-billion of stranded asset risks due to Canadian investors moving too slowly on the climate transition.³⁶

The Minister of Energy and Natural Resources, Jonathan Wilkinson, shared "skepticism about how many more LNG facilities are going to be required" and highlighted "the risk of stranded assets is a real one" in Canada.³⁷ A sustainability labelling system is supposed to create confidence in the credibility and rigour of green investments; misleadingly including 'natural' gas as sustainable would put

the Canadian economy at risk of greater stranded assets.

Canada Can Only Succeed on Climate Action if Finance is Held Accountable to Align with Climate

Canada can only achieve its climate commitments under the Paris Agreement if the financial sector aligns with credible climate action, and policymakers must set new rules and guidance to achieve this. The Canadian financial system is not aligning with climate action through voluntary measures, as indicated by greenwashing lawsuits currently under evaluation by the Competition Bureau.³⁸

Canada was recognized as a "lowregulation jurisdiction by international standards" on sustainable finance by a United Nations affiliated responsible investment report.39 Other regions like the European Union and United Kingdom have included sustainable finance policy as a keystone pillar of their climate policy packages. Canada has committed to climate action under the Paris Agreement, and enshrined a net-zero commitment under the Net-Zero Emissions Accountability Act. 40 Aligning the financial system with climate action remains the missing piece of Canada's climate plan. A sustainable finance labelling system is one piece of the policy package that is necessary to advance a financial system in Canada that aligns with

climate action.⁴¹ To have utility, the labelling system must be credibly aligned with limiting warming below 1.5-degrees; exclude fossil fuels; and link to other new corporate and financial sector disclosure regulations.

Conclusion

A taxonomy is a tool to credibly define which projects and investments are sustainable. If the labelling system includes fossil fuels like 'natural' gas, the tool would muddy the waters rather than clarify them.

Consisting of over 85 per cent methane, 'natural' gas has a high global warming potential, and is a significant contributor to worsening climate change. The global credibility of a taxonomy is key to its utility, and including 'natural' gas in Canada's version would invalidate the effort. While this research brief has focused on why 'natural' gas is not sustainable, no fossil fuel related activity should credibly qualify for the sustainability label.42 In a letter to the federal government, over fifty climate expert groups highlighted the importance of not labelling any fossil fuels or related carbon capture, utilization and storage (CCUS) as sustainable.43

References

- ¹ Department of Finance Canada, "Taxonomy Roadmap Report," March 3, 2023, https://www.canada.ca/en/department-finance/programs/financial-sector-policy/sustainable-finance/sustainable-finance-action-council/taxonomy-roadmap-report.html.
- ² Ian Bickis, "Climate Taxonomy Proposal Asks Feds to Include Oilsands-Related Spending," *Financial Post*, accessed April 16, 2024, https://financialpost.com/pmn/business-pmn/climate-taxonomy-proposal-asks-feds-to-include-oilsands-related-spending.
- ³ Department of Finance Canada, "Sustainable Finance Action Council," May 12, 2022, https://www.canada.ca/en/department-finance/programs/financial-sector-policy/sustainable-finance/sustainable-finance-action-council.html.
- ⁴ Specifically, the Taxonomy research was led under the Sustainable Finance Action Council, with a mandate to "strengthen the mobilization of private capital in support of" the achievement of Canada's enhanced 2030 target; a net-zero emissions economy in Canada by 2050; and climate resilience and adaptation throughout Canada.
- ⁵ Canada, "Taxonomy Roadmap Report."
- ⁶ Jeffrey Jones, "Frustrated with Inaction, Panel Tasked with Bolstering Sustainable Finance Markets Ends Its Work," *The Globe and Mail*, April 3, 2024, https://www.theglobeandmail.com/business/article-frustrated-with-inaction-panel-tasked-with-bolstering-sustainable/.
- ⁷ "Natural" Gas or Methane: Which Would You Choose?, 2023, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=KESKdyJaOps.
- ⁸ "Global Methane Tracker 2022" (International Energy Agency), accessed April 16, 2024, https://www.iea.org/reports/global-methane-tracker-2022/methane-and-climate-change.
- ⁹ "Global Methane Tracker 2023" (International Energy Agency, February 21, 2023), https://www.iea.org/reports/global-methane-tracker-2023; "Greenhouse Gas Sources and Sinks in Canada: Executive Summary 2023," Government of Canada, Government of Canada, April 14, 2023, https://www.canada.ca/en/environment-climate-change/services/climate-change/greenhouse-gas-emissions/sources-sinks-executive-summary-2023.html.
- ¹⁰ Warren Cornwall, "Natural Gas Could Warm the Planet as Much as Coal in the Short Term," *Science*, June 21, 2018, https://www.science.org/content/article/natural-gas-could-warm-planet-much-coal-short-term.

- 11 "Complaint: Enbridge Gas Deceptive Marketing Practices," accessed April 16, 2024, https://environmentaldefence.ca/report/complaint-enbridge-gas-deceptive-marketing-practices/; Benjamin Shingler, "Canada's Consumer Watchdog Has Ideas about How to Crack down on Greenwashing," *CBC News*, March 14, 2024, https://www.cbc.ca/news/climate/canada-competition-bureau-greenwashing-1.7142939; Marc Fawcett-Atkinson, "Decarbonization the Latest Buzzword from Gas Companies," *Canada's National Observer*, February 14, 2024, sec. News, https://www.nationalobserver.com/2024/02/14/news/gas-companies-latest-greenwashing-term-decarbonization; "Canada's Competition Bureau Opens Investigation into the Canadian Gas Association's Alleged Greenwashing of Methane Gas as Clean," *CAPE* (blog), accessed April 16, 2024, https://cape.ca/press_release/canadas-competition-bureau-opens-investigation-into-the-canadian-gas-associations-alleged-greenwashing-of-methane-gas-as-clean/.
- ¹² "Net Zero by 2050" (International Energy Agency, May 18, 2021), https://www.iea.org/reports/net-zero-by-2050.
- 13 "Greenhouse Gas Sources and Sinks in Canada."
- ¹⁴ "Emissions from Oil and Gas, Buildings Undercut Canada's Climate Progress, Estimate Finds," *Canadian Climate Institute* (blog), accessed April 16, 2024, https://climateinstitute.ca/news/canadas-climate-progress/.
- ¹⁵ David Hughes, "B.C.'s Carbon Conundrum" (Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, July 9, 2020), https://policyalternatives.ca/bc-carbon-conundrum.
- ¹⁶ "Ontario's Polluting Gas Plants," *Environmental Defence* (blog), accessed April 16, 2024, https://environmentaldefence.ca/nomoregasplants/; Marco Chown Oved, "Ontario Had Almost Eliminated Electricity Emissions. Since Doug Ford Came to Power, Gas Plant Use Has Tripled," *Toronto Star*, March 21, 2024, https://www.thestar.com/news/gta/ontario-had-almost-eliminated-electricity-emissions-since-doug-ford-came-to-power-gas-plant-use/article cac90930-e6e7-11ee-8e6f-9b810be4bf43.html.
- ¹⁷ Public Works and Government Services Canada Government of Canada, "Canada Gazette, Part 1, Volume 1, Number 1: Clean Electricity Regulations" (Government of Canada, Public Works and Government Services Canada, Integrated Services Branch, Canada Gazette, August 19, 2023), https://www.gazette.gc.ca/rp-pr/p1/2023/2023-08-19/html/reg1-eng.html.
- ¹⁸ "Montreal to Ban Use of Natural Gas in Most New Buildings Starting next Year | CBC News," *CBC News*, October 25, 2023, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/montreal/bans-gas-new-buildings-1.7007248.
- ¹⁹ Carla Wilson, "Nanaimo Moves Forward Plans to Ban Natural Gas as Primary Heat Source in New Homes," *Times Colonist*, September 29, 2023, sec. Local News, https://www.timescolonist.com/local-news/nanaimo-moves-forward-plans-to-ban-natural-gas-as-primary-heat-source-in-new-homes-7617747.
- ²⁰ "Liquefied Natural Gas or LNG," CAPP | Canadian Association of Petroleum Producers, accessed April 16, 2024, https://www.capp.ca/en/oil-natural-gas-you/oil-natural-gas-canada/liquefied-natural-gas-or-lng/.
- ²¹ Daniel Horen Greenford, "Burning Bridge: Debunking LNG as a Climate Solution" (David Suzuki Foundation, May 2023), https://davidsuzuki.org/science-learning-centre-article/burning-bridge-debunking-lng-as-a-climate-solution/..

- ²² Hughes, "B.C.'s Carbon Conundrum."
- ²³ Bob Weber, "Methane Emissions Escaping from Alberta Underestimated by 50 per Cent, Study Finds," *CBC News*, November 20, 2023, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/alberta-methane-emissions-1.7033693; Inayat Singh, "Study Using Laser Technology Suggests Canada Overlooks Key Sources of Methane Emissions," *CBC News*, July 15, 2021, https://www.cbc.ca/news/science/methane-regulations-oil-gas-climate-greenhouse-1.6102806; Natasha Bulowski, "Global Methane Emissions Are Significantly Underreported, IEA Says," *Toronto Star*, February 24, 2022, https://www.thestar.com/news/canada/global-methane-emissions-are-significantly-underreported-iea-says/article_f421a35b-0974-5c8a-be2d-87963872c73c.html.
- ²⁴ Stephen Leahy, "Unreported Emissions from Natural Gas Blow Up British Columbia's Climate Action Plan BC's Carbon Footprint Likely 25% Greater Than Reported," *The Narwhal*, May 8, 2013, https://thenarwhal.ca/unreported-emissions-natural-gas-blows-british-columbia-s-climate-action-plan-bc-s-carbon-footprint-likely-25-greater/.
- ²⁵ See "Canada is a world leader in climate finance", in Department of Finance Canada, "Canadian 2023 Fall Economic Statement | Chapter 3 Building an Economy That Works for All Canadians," November 21, 2023, https://www.budget.canada.ca/fes-eea/2023/report-rapport/chap3-en.html.
- ²⁶ Canada, "Taxonomy Roadmap Report."
- ²⁷ "The Role of Fossil Fuels in Taxonomies: Canada Case Study," October 5, 2023, https://www.climatebonds.net/resources/reports/role-fossil-fuels-taxonomies-canada-case-study.
- ²⁸ Jennifer Rankin, "EU Faces Legal Action after Including Gas and Nuclear in 'Green' Investments Guide," *The Guardian*, April 17, 2023, sec. Environment, https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2023/apr/18/eu-faces-legal-action-gas-nuclear-green-investments-guide-european-commission.
- ²⁹ "Greta Thunberg on X: 'The European Parliament Just Voted to Label Fossil Gas as "Green" Energy. This Will Delay a Desperately Needed Real Sustainable Transition and Deepen Our Dependency on Russian Fuels. The Hypocrisy Is Striking, but Unfortunately Not Surprising. This Is Still #NotMyTaxonomy' / X," X (formerly Twitter), accessed April 16, 2024, https://twitter.com/GretaThunberg/status/1544637147646509057.
- 30 "Net Zero by 2050."
- ³¹ "World Energy Outlook 2023" (International Energy Agency), accessed April 16, 2024, https://www.iea.org/reports/world-energy-outlook-2023/executive-summary; "Global Energy and Climate Model 2023" (International Energy Agency, October 24, 2023), https://www.iea.org/reports/global-energy-and-climate-model; Camilla Naschert, "Energy Crisis Speeds Transition, Ends 'golden Age of Gas' IEA | S&P Global Market Intelligence," S&P Global Market Intelligence, accessed April 16, 2024, https://www.spglobal.com/marketintelligence/en/news-insights/latest-news-headlines/energy-crisis-speeds-transition-ends-golden-age-of-gas-8211-iea-72681837.
- ³² Kevin Anderson and Dan Calverley, "Phaseout Pathways for Fossil Fuel Production Within Paris-Compliant Carbon Budgets" (International Institute for Sustainable Development), accessed April 16, 2024, https://www.iisd.org/publications/report/phaseout-pathwaysfossil-fuel-production-within-paris-compliant-carbon-budgets.

- ³³ See "does not significantly harm any of the environmental objectives set out in Article 9 in accordance with Article 17", in "Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the Establishment of a Framework to Facilitate Sustainable Investment, and Amending Regulation (EU) 2019/2088 (Text with EEA Relevance)," 198 OJ L § (2020), http://data.europa.eu/eli/reg/2020/852/oj/eng.
- 34 Canada, "Taxonomy Roadmap Report."
- ³⁵ Julie Segal and Rougeot, "The Canadian Investor's Guide to Investing in the Just Transition," *Environmental Defence* (blog), March 23, 2022, https://environmentaldefence.ca/2022/03/23/the-canadian-investors-guide-to-investing-in-the-just-transition/.
- ³⁶ Gregor Semieniuk et al., "Stranded Fossil-Fuel Assets Translate to Major Losses for Investors in Advanced Economies," *Nature Climate Change* 12, no. 6 (June 2022): 532–38, https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-022-01356-y.
- ³⁷ "Risk of Stranded LNG Assets Is Real, Canada's Wilkinson Says," *Bloomberg.Com*, February 14, 2024, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2024-02-14/risk-of-stranded-lng-assets-is-real-canada-s-wilkinson-says.
- ³⁸ Christine Dobby, "Competition Bureau Probes RBC over 'Greenwashing' Allegations," *Toronto Star*, October 12, 2022, https://www.thestar.com/business/competition-bureau-probes-rbc-over-greenwashing-allegations/article_123399d5-4cbc-5045-90d8-5a6d50f3a090.html; Barbara Schecter, "Competition Bureau Opens Investigation into RBC over Climate Claims," *Financial Post*, October 12, 2022, https://financialpost.com/fp-finance/banking/competition-bureau-opens-investigation-into-rbc-over-climate-claims.
- ³⁹ 13 February 2023, "Canada: Integrating Sustainability Goals across the Investment Industry" (Principles for Responsible Investment, February 13, 2023), https://www.unpri.org/a-legal-framework-for-impact/canada-integrating-sustainability-goals-across-the-investment-industry/11036.article.
- ⁴⁰ Legislative Services Branch, "Canadian Net-Zero Emissions Accountability Act," March 31, 2023, https://laws-lois.justice.gc.ca/eng/acts/c-19.3/fulltext.html.
- ⁴¹ Julie Segal, Alan Andrews, Tanya Jemec, Adam Scott, "Roadmap to a Sustainable Financial System in Canada" (Environmental Defence, Ecojustice, Shift: Action), accessed April 16, 2024, https://environmentaldefence.ca/report/roadmap-to-a-sustainable-financial-system-in-canada/.
- ⁴² Bickis, "Climate Taxonomy Proposal Asks Feds to Include Oilsands-Related Spending."
- ⁴³ Walker, Alex. 55 Climate Organizations Call on the Canadian Government for a Science Aligned Taxonomy.†Received by Government of Canada, Environmental Defence, 18 Apr. 2024, https://environmentaldefence.ca/report/55-climate-orgs-call-government-for-science-aligned-taxonomy/.